
Palouse Land Trust
2018 Newsletter

“If you’re going to live, leave a legacy.  Make a 
mark on the world that can’t be erased,”
                                                                -Maya Angelou
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The Legacy of Land

Thank you so much for your support for 
conservation in our local region. As a land 
trust supporter, you are caring for the land you 
love far into the future. You’re giving the gift of 
permanence and helping us do what we do best 
— upholding the conservation values of land for 
all of time. 

I’m so grateful to be part of a community that looks far into the future 
and sees a landscape where our natural areas and working lands surround 
us with beauty and nurture our well-being. A place where the changing 
seasons bring about sights and smells that are unique to this little corner 
of the world. 

One thing that holds true for all of us is that time bounds our memories. 
Many of you have called this region home for decades, some only a short 
time. You each have a story about your memories of the landscape that 
surrounds us. But what excites me is that collectively, you are supporting 
work that has no time boundaries — special protections mean that places 
will exist as they do today. What a tremendous thing to be a part of!

Permanent land conservation depends on enduring public support and 
engagement from our local community. As we approach the end of 2018, 
take a moment to celebrate what you have achieved over this past year as 
you read through the pages of this newsletter. I am optimistic about what 
is to come in 2019. When I reflect back on the past few months since I 
joined the land trust in early June, I’m inspired by the support you provide 
every step of the way. I have every reason to be hopeful about what we will 
continue to do.

Thank you for letting me lead the way as your new executive director. As 
always, my door is open and I hope to hear about how I can help you put 
your charity and passion to work for land conservation. 

Take care,

Lovina



PLT board members Libby Walker, Helen Stroebel and Callie-dog 
assisting with monitoring at the Dave Skinner Preserve. 

Per▪pe▪tu▪i▪ty
noun

1. A bond or security with no fixed maturity date;
2. A restriction making an estate inaleniable perpetually, or for a period beyond 
certain limits fixed by law;
3. The state or quality of lasting forever.  

When you give to the Palouse Land Trust, you’re not just ensuring that a family farm will be 
preserved today.  You’re not just protecting the most endangered ecosystem in the lower United 
States for the next couple of years.  You’re ensuring that the land trust can make good on our 
promise and our duty of perpetual protection of lands that are important to all of us — forever.   
Thank you for creating such a powerful conservation legacy!

Moscow Central Lions Club volunteers help make Idler’s Rest 
more accessible for all!



Castle Rock Ranch 

For the land, for the water, 
for the future 



“Development along the North Fork of the 
Coeur d’Alene River has been steadily 

increasing over the past decade, with RV parks 
and camper sites lining the valley as far as the eye 
can see.  In a floodplain, it seems to be the way 
development is going around here, and that just 
wasn’t in the cards for our family,” says Albert 
Walsh, ranch manager at Castle Rock Ranch. The 
ranch lies in northern Shoshone County, nestled up 
to the Coeur d’Alene National Forest.

Rather than bowing to heavy recreational tourism 
pressure over the last several years, Castle Rock 
Ranch has been home to 50 head of cattle and other 
livestock, extensive gardens, and a land ethic that is 
shared with dozens of young ladies aged 8-15 who 
attend a special working ranch camp each summer.  

“My uncle Homer purchased this property in 2010, 
partly as an investment, but also as a place for 
our family to gather and where we could practice 
regenerative agriculture and share our love of the 
land with the next generation of conservationists.”

“The conservation easement we placed on the 
property in late 2017 really helped us to define 
the goals we have for the property and helped the 
family find a perfect balance between our culture of 
conservation and our needs as landowners.  It also 
ensures that the vibrant wildlife habitat in the
river valley thrives today and always, and that the 

incredibly scenic corridor is unspoiled forever.”

Now completely free of synthetics, Albert uses 
progressive ranching techniques to naturally combat 
invasive species and improve ecosystem health.  
Moving the cattle upwards of 3 times per day with 
the use of temporary electric fencing  ensures that 
the pasture is never overgrazed, and that wildlife 
have an unfettered travel corridor when crossing 
the property.  Albert has seen a noticeable uptick in 
wildlife since management practices have changed, 
including herds of elk, deer, and even a wolverine 
traversing the property.

Protecting the 99-acre property in perpetuity was 
a critical step in the family’s vision for the land.  “It 
really helped us clarify and focus our actions. We’re 
able to make meaningful investments that not only 
help the ranch thrive, but ensure the vital wildlife 
habitat and other natural resources are protected.”

Thanks to you, this beautiful river corridor will 
be protected forever. Wildlife will gather in the 
bottomlands below the forest that could have 
otherwise turned into RV lots — an all too common 
scene along North Fork of the Coeur d’Alene River. 
You’re helping families like Albert’s protect special 
places now and always.

Above, left: The ranch is home to cattle, native wildlife, and the 
foundation for a lifelong love of and respect for the lands that 
sustain us.  Photos by Castle Rock Ranch.



Protection from human, animal, and natural spread of 
non-native species is a crucial component to Palouse 
Prairie restoration and Spalding’s catchfly recovery 
efforts across the Paradise Ridge and Gormsen Butte Key 
Conservation Area.  Thanks to grants from the Cadeau 
Foundation, the US Fish and Wildlife Service, and the 
Moscow Giving Circle, leveraged with gifts from private 
donors, funding has been secured to hire a part-time 
management position to ensure that invasive species 
threats can be identified, mapped, and managed through 
low-disturbance control methods.

This land stewardship role is a joint position, shared 
between the Palouse Land Trust and the Thorn Creek 
Native Seed Farm, owned by Wayne and Jacie Jensen. 
Not only are the Jensen’s neighbors to the Skinner 
Preserve, they are notably pioneers in Palouse prairie 
restoration efforts. 

Under this shared position agreement, the Skinner 
Preserve is now under the watchful eye of Thorn Creek’s 
Mattie Schmidt, a newly minted graduate student at the 
University of Idaho. 

The last two years have seen amazing advances in 
Native Palouse Prairie protection and conservation.  

Today, thanks to willing landowners and your continued 
support, over 400 contiguous acres of Palouse Praire 
habitat between Paradise Ridge and Gormsen Butte has 
been protected, a critical step to ecosystem recovery — 
and that’s where the real work begins. 

What’s in a weed
For most of us, a weed in the garden or on the land is 
little more than a nuisance, but within an endangered 
ecosystem, non-native species encroachment can have 

dire consequences.  The native Palouse Prairie habitat 
is under constant pressure from invasive non-native 
species such as ventenata, rush skeletonweed, and 
hound’s tongue, to name just a few.  

Take ventenata, for example.  This seemingly innocuous 
little annual grass can spread and reproduce rapidly in 
any soil condition, creating a thatch over the soil surface 
that chokes out other native plants. Not only is it useless 
to wildlife, this small plant is very difficult to control and 
has the capacity to decimate a sensitive habitat such as 
the critically endangered Palouse Prairie ecosystem. 

Protecting the Prairie



increases the risk for spreading non-native species into 
the site, but also threatens sensitive plants and soils, and 
hinders restoration efforts of the federally threatened 
Spalding’s catchfly.  

With support from the US Fish and Wildlife Service, 
contractor GS Fencing, LLC of Nez Perce is on the job 
to make sure our fences are as great as our neighbors.  
Owner Mike Gerten and crew are specialized fencing 
contractors, working across the western US for federal 
and state agencies, National Parks, and environmental 
organizations in need of habitat and wildlife friendly 
fencing options. “We exercise as much caution and care 
as possible to preserve the vegetation and landscape 
during the project.”

GS Fencing is currently installing minimally invasive 
boundary fencing that will protect the entire Preserve 
boundary, as well as adjacent prairie remnant easements, 
ensuring that unauthorized human, ATV, and other 
vehicle trespass cannot occur, while allowing for native 
wildlife and pollinators to easily access the habitat and 
travel corridor, a win-win for the whole ecosystem!

“As part of my non-thesis master’s project, I’m 
developing a management plan template for landowners 
with Palouse Prairie on their property.  My work on 
the Skinner Preserve will be the basis for key pieces of 
the plan, especially weed control,” says Mattie.  Having 
grown up on the Palouse, she is keenly connected to the 
landscape and brings passion and expertise to the job.

Over the next several years, we are poised to deepen and 
expand local partnerships and develop opportunities 
for research to better understand weed pressures to 
the ecosystem, and improve outcomes for species and 
habitat recovery initiatives.  But this great work can’t be 
accomplished by just one person, or one organization 
alone — and thanks to this partnership with Thorn 
Creek Native Seed Farm, the future of the Palouse Prairie 
is looking very bright.

Good neighbors, good fences

Ensuring that this special ecosystem not only survives, 
but thrives, requires more than active restoration, 

management, and invasive weed control alone.  It 
requires great neighbors like Jacie and Wayne Jensen, 
and our other Palouse Prairie remnant easement owners 
— and some equally great fencing.

Vehicular and human trespass pose risks to ecologically 
sensitive lands.  Unintentional — and unfortunately, 
intentional — trespass on the Skinner Preserve not only 

Far left: The Skinner Preserve is the very capable hands of Mattie 
Schmidt.
Center: Full bloom at the Preserve, spring 2017.
Below: Yellow Bell (Fritillaria pudica).



The business of heritage, history, and permanence 
is not for the sprinter, nor is it for those devoid of 

passion for place, space, and community.  

Since 1995, the Palouse Land Trust has ardently 
embraced the challenge that is perpetual protection of 
a landscape we all love and cherish, but we certainly 
haven't done it alone.  It takes a movement to protect 
the lands that define us for today, tomorrow, and 
forever.  One such member of this movement on the 
Palouse and north-central Idaho is Cindy Fisher.

“My love affair with the Palouse began in 1967 when 
I was treated to my first big-sky sunsets from the 13th 
floor of my dorm room at Stephenson North on the 
WSU campus. It has only grown stronger since my 

husband, Jim, and I returned to make Moscow our 
home in 1985,” muses Cindy.

“The ever-changing views of rolling hills where one 
learns the meaning of the words ‘amber waves of grain,’ 
the moon rising over Tomer Butte, the chance to count 
82 mountain lady slippers on a seven-mile walk on 
Moscow Mountain, the remnants of Palouse prairie 
with its native grasses and wildflowers, biking the 
lonely rural roads and the rails to trails, are all part of 
what make this area such a special place.”

“When John Norton approached me in 1995 with his 
vision for starting a land trust for the Palouse region, 
I was excited at the endless possibilities that it could 
bring for preserving some of what makes our area so 
special and I agreed to join the first board. The Palouse 
Land Trust was born and has grown to exceed my 
expectations in every way. “

Today, your continued support is critical in forging 
the way into a bright future for our region and our 
community.  You’re making it possible to connect local 
youth with our abundant natural spaces, for more 
families to achieve their conservation legacies, and for 
more community members to get involved with the 
lands that form the fabric of our shared experience, 
quality of life, and wellbeing.  Thank you for being part 
of this amazing legacy and for continuing to invest in 
the future.  

A long history, a bright future

Above: Healthy wildlife habitat is made possible by supporters like 
you!  Photo by Charles Wheeler.
Left: Spring on the Dave Skinner Ecological Preserve, a 62-acre 
preserved stretch of native Palouse Prairie, purchased by PLT in 2016.



We believe that our financials should be completely 
transparent and open to the public.  When you make a gift 
to PLT, you're making a gift to the community we all love.

FY '18 Operating Income

Conservation Work                              $96,809
Outreach	                                          $27,667
Fundraising                                            $26,166
Operations & Management	                $54,335
Opportunity Fund
  & Restricted Funds                            $55,712

FY '18 Operating Expense

Individual Contributions                $137,427
Grants		                                       $64,749
Government Contracts                      $58,513

TOTAL	                            $260,689 TOTAL                                   $260,689

Photo: Don & Melinda Crawford



Your investment in the lands we love means more than just an important financial 
commitment — it is your way of adding your voice to a growing community of 

supporters who recognize just how incredible our region is. 

THANK YOU to everyone who is ensuring that the special landscape that makes up the 
Palouse and north-central Idaho endures for today, for tomorrow, forever. 

Thank you to the following contributors who gave generously in fiscal year 2018.  If you believe you have been 
omitted from this list in error, please contact Jaime at 208-596-4496

Champions $1,000 +
Jocelyn Aycrigg & Bill Seybold 
Susan Belancin 
Roger & Alane Blanchard
John Bolles & Mary McGregor 
Cadeau Foundation
Scotty & Diane Cornelius
Clarice Coyne & Chris Oakley
Gail DeSantis
Mary DuPree & Mark Hume
Jim & Cindy Fisher
Jim & Lisa Garrett
Archie & Mary George
Hoey & Ronnie Graham
David Hall
Joel & Mary Jo Hamilton
Jim Heidelberger 
Andrew & Alyssa Hoehn 
Ding Johnson & Trish Hartzell
Idaho Native Plant Society, 
  White Pine Chapter
Johnson Foundation
Judy LaLonde 
Land Trust Alliance
Nancy Mack
Elinor McCloskey
Katherine McGregor
Rodney & Heidi Mead
John & Ann Norton
Bill & Donna Parks
Charles & Barbara Robbins
Jack & Belle Rogers
Mike & Sharon Scott
Janice Smith-Hill & Jack Hill
Marjory Stage 
Helen Stroebel & Greg Unruh 
Ellen Thiem
Thomas O. Brown Foundation
Bill Voxman & Joanne Reece
Libby Walker 
Marilyn Wanner
Richard & Barbara Wells
Gerry Wright
Anonymous

Benefactors - $500+
Douglas Adams
Don & Lisa Bender
Thomas Besser & Kathleen Potter
Barry & Sharla Boehm
Amy &Bruce Carter
Zoe Cooley
Lovina & Karl Englund 
Ron & Jo Ellen Force
Maynard Fosberg
Alisa Guyer & Mischa Galperin
John & Sara Holup
Idaho Nonprofit Center
Linda Jovanovich
Tom & Cheryl Kammerzell 
Craig Kitterman
Northwest River Supplies
Theodore Misselwitz
Jim Reece & Pat Hine 
Linda Rogers 
Rick & Diane Rupp
Nick Sanyal & Ella Inglebret
Stephanie & Nate Schiele
Amelie Schmolke & 
Lucas Premo 

Shook-Leavitt Insurance
Ann Stevens
Tom & Ruby Stroschein
Tapped: Taphouse & Kitchen
Kathy Warren 
Joanne Washburn & Sue Durrant

Patrons - $250+
Diane Albright
Dennis & Lynn Baird 
Steve Beyerlein
Mary Collins & Michael Jepson
Don & Melinda Crawford 
Jill & Ray Dacey
Paul & Jennifer Hohenlohe
Idaho Forest Products
Commission

Donald & Cynthia Kaag
Inez Kalin & Robert Del Rosario

Sharyl Kammerzell
Flip & Jo Kleffner
Ron Landeck & Debra Wyatt
Latah Wildlife Association
Blanche LeBrock 
Otwin Marenin & 
Martha Cottam

Alex & Linda McGregor
Andy & Susan McGregor
Thomas Newhof & 
Connie Brumm

Nick Norton & Nicole Campbell
Patty’s Kitchen
Colin & Lindsay Priebe
Redinger Heating
Rim Rock Consulting
Steve and Mary Shook
Smith-Hill Law
Garrett Thompson
Ryan & Brandi Urie 
Lisette Waits & Dave Roon 
Jaime & Ed Walker
William Warfel 
Cathy Willmes

Supporters - $100+
Dave Ackley 
Jon & Tina Anderson
Doug & Marcia Baldwin
Nancy Bell & Mark Anderson 
Bob & Donna Beutler
Kenton Bird & Gerri Sayler 
Karl & Mary Ann Boehmke
Janice Boughton & Mac Cantrell
Alton & Janet Campbell
Warren Carleton
Nancy Chaney & Gary Bryan
Peggy Chevalier
Michael Court & 
Gretchen Kaufman

Susan Daniels & Paul Spencer
Karen Den Braven & 
Thomas Moore

Margaret Dibble

Sid & Renee Eder
Jim Ekins 
Susan Firor & Tim Kientz
Jenny Ford
Sally & Dick Fredericks
Ed Garretson, Jr.
Tom Gorman & 
LeeAnne Eareckson 

Jim Gregson & Pam Bettis
Kathleen Hardcastle
Jeannie Harvey
Richard & Prudence Heimsch
Nate & Trudy Hespelt
Uta & Vince Hutnak
Gary & Bev Hyde
Fred & Lianne Inaba
Peggy Jenkins & Jay Feldman
Wayne & Jacie Jensen
Mark Jovanovich & 
Paul Groomer

Janet & Ken Kendall
Ed & Charlene Krumpe
Mary Legry
Juanita Lichthardt & 
Paul McDaniel

Nancy Luebbert & James Wallis
Janet Maguire
Evan Martin
Susan & Albert Matsura
Debbie McLaughlin
Judy Meuth & Rich Alldredge
Jon & Solveig Miller
Penny Morgan & Steve Bunting
Herbert & Barbara Nakata
Dave & Nancy Nelson
Ryan & Becca Niemeyer
Wendy Ninteman
Northwest Management, Inc.
Frances Norton
Rod & LaNore Parker
Jay & Mimi Pengilly
Nils Peterson & Krista Kramer
Annette Pettenger
Pickard Orthodontics
Dan & Jenny Pierce

 Conservation Heroes commit to conservation all year long with monthly gifts or payroll deductions at work.  Call us to learn 
how you can become a hero today or visit palouselandtrust.org/conservation-heroes-1. 



Gretchen Potter
Gerry & Elaine Queener 
Dan & Pat Rathmann
Kerry & Nancy Reese
Susan Rounds
Dan & Martha Schmidt
Erica Simek-Sloniker & 
Benjamin Sloniker

Bob & Dotti Smith
Bill & Amanda Snyder 
Robert & Linda Spady
Nancy Sprague & Bill Phillips
Denise & Dave Stillinger
Kath Strickler 
Stan & Dorothy Thomas
Tom & JoAnn Trail
Amy Trujillo 
Joan Valaas Ferguson
Lee & Kerri Vierling
Pete & Tanya Volk
Marilyn Von Seggern & 
Tim Kohler

Priscilla Wegars
Seth Yannes

Contributors - $50+
Mary & Brad Baker
Jessica Bearman & 
Chris Drummond

Helen Bobisud
John Thomas Brewer
Gail Byers
Bob & Nel Carver
Rob & Jessica Cassleman
Carol & Joseph Cloud
Eric Grace
Erma Greene
Jerry Grzebielski
Jim Harbour
Herb & Jann Hill
Andy & Jeri Hudak
Elizabeth Hyslop
Denis & Agnes Jain
Pat Jenness
Michael & Karen Jennings

Dulce & Tonda Kersting-Lark
Joan Klingler
John & Wendy Lawrence
Jeanne Leffingwell & James Reid
Jana Lien
Nick & Katherine Lovrich
Wendy McClure & Bill Thomson
Donald McCool
Barbara Meldrum
Craig & Robyn Miller
Soren Newman & 
Erik Brynestad 

Bryan Nickels
Nancy Nydegger & 
Timothy Paulitz

Robert & Marsha Olsen
Molly & Chris Pannkuk
Jim & Pat Peek
Regan Plumb
Fred Rabe
Presnell Gage, PLLC
Louise Regelin
Shirley & John Ringo
Susan Ripley & Maurice Raquet
Victoria Seever
Ann Seybold
Rose Marie Sharp & 
Peggy Quesnell

Gail Smallwood & Thomas Kopp
George & Linda Spomer
William Stellmon
Deborah Stenkamp & 
Charles Swift

Patty Taylor
Owen & Nancy Tribble
Dean & Becky Walker
Jim & Bertie Weddell
Gladyne Weisenstein

Associates - $25+
Gerard & Suzanne Billington
Kevin & Elisabeth Brackney
Connie Brown
Lorna & Lawrence Bruya
Paige Buehler

Charles Burke 
Tenley Burke
Jack & Mary Carloye
Dennis & Louise Colson
Paula Coon
Carol Dahl
Linda DeWitt
Gail Eckwright
Joan Folwell
Oz & Ginny Garton
Gina Gormley
Barbara & Alex Hammond
Len & Jane Hetsler
Jennifer Hiebert & 
Frank Wilhelm

Paul & Dorcas Hirzel
Bettie Hoff
Mitzi Houska
Anne Hubble
Sandra Kelly
Mary Lauver
Bill Loftus 
Mary & Doug Lopes
Sam & Pat Monger
Cyril Morgan, Jr.
Katlin Peoples
John Pool
Jim Prall & Carolyn Berman
Jodi Prout & Stephen Johnson
Jim Witham & 
Janet Rachlow-Witham

Patrick Reed
Berkley Ridenhour
Melissa Rockwood
Roger Rowley & Carise Skinner
Mark Schwarzlaender & 
Marijka Haverhals 

Evelyn Simon
Bill & Kaari Smith
Judy Sobeloff
Joanne Sutton
Jeanette Talbott
Benjamin Vantrease
John Watkinson & Lisa O’Leary
Lynn Wells 

Donors
Lynda Albrecht
Misty Amarena
Amber Arseneaux
Elisabeth Berlinger & Tom Bode
Don Burnett
Juliana Cheatham
Mark Chilbert
Caroline Christenson
Fiona Cridlebaugh
Ivy Dickinson
Sanford Eigenbrode
Cari & Alan Espenschade
Loraleta Ewing
Lauren Fins & Dave Potter
James Frenzel
Aline Gale & Maia Paulsen
Tanya Gale & Gabriel DeRuwe
Christine Gilmore
Laura Girardeau
Terry & Christine Gray
Britt Heisel
Jamie Hill
Carole Hughes & K.C. Albright
Brad & Kate Jaeckel
Jay Johnson
Joan Jones
Kathie LaFortune
Joe and Ryan Law
Chelsea Leachman
Hailey Lewis
Shirley Luckhart
Elinor Michel & Walter Hesford
Rebecca Miller
Merry Kim Mues
Sarah Nelson
Richard Penticoff
Al & Diane Poplawsky
Jack & Cathy Porter
Linda Russo
Autumn St. Amand
Daniel Stewart
Louise Sweeney
Jennifer Wallace

Conservation Hero Profile: James Ekins
“My parents visited me soon after I moved to Moscow, around 2006.  We walked the trails 
at Idler’s Rest, and we found an old, haggard, bent and brambly apple tree on the hill above 
the creek and road.  The apples were ripe and as sweet as candy, so we stood there and 
carefully ate a couple (watching out for the inevitable worm), and cemented a favorite 
memory of my times in Moscow.  It’s protecting this sort of natural and human heritage 
through conservation measures and community building that encouraged me to become a 
Conservation Hero and dedicated supporter of PLT.

The Land Trust does so much more than working with willing landowners to establish 
conservation easements.  Land trusts in north Idaho, and especially PLT, embrace the 
essentiality of community building to support their mission of greater landscape protection.  PLT supports community 
gatherings, information sessions, and historic recreation areas, like Idler’s Rest Nature Preserve.  Supporting these efforts 
through a regular payroll deduction is seamless and provides a steady stream of income for continuing this good work.”



Working together for open space, wildlife 
habitat, and working lands on the Palouse. 
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RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED 

Leave your legacy
Are you ready to create your conservation legacy to ensure that the lands you love today 
will thrive and endure for generations to come?  If you’re over 70 1/2, you can make a 
lasting impact on your community and the lands that mean so much with a charitable 
contribution from your IRA.  It’s a convenient, tax-free way to invest in the forests, rivers, 
farms, and open spaces that are so vital our region.  Call us or visit palouselandtrust.org/
ira-charitable-rollover to learn more.

Planned gifts are another wonderful way to leave your mark on local land conservation 
across our region.  We welcome the opportunity to discuss how you can shape your legacy.

Cover and back page photos by Matt Dolkas

The things you do for yourself are gone when you are gone, but 
the things you do for others remain as your legacy,”

-Kula Kulau


